
S H E F F I E L D    C I T Y     C O U N C I L 
 

Cabinet 
 

Meeting held 23 July 2014 
 
PRESENT: Councillors Harry Harpham (Deputy Chair), Isobel Bowler, 

Leigh Bramall, Jackie Drayton, Ben Curran, Mazher Iqbal and Mary Lea 
 

 
   

 
1.  
 

APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE 
 

1.1 Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Julie Dore and Jack Scott. 
 
2.  
 

EXCLUSION OF PUBLIC AND PRESS 
 

2.1 No items were identified where it was proposed to exclude the public and press. 
 
3.  
 

DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST 
 

3.1 There were no declarations of interest. 
 
4.  
 

MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING 
 

4.1 The minutes of the previous meeting held on 18 June 2014 were approved as a 
correct record. 

 
5.  
 

PUBLIC QUESTIONS AND PETITIONS 
 

5.1 Public Question in respect of land at the top of the Brindley Estate 
  
 A representative of the Brindley and Mundella Tenants and Residents Association 

(TARA) referred to previous correspondence with the Council and Councillor Jack 
Scott, Cabinet Member for Environment, Recycling and Streetscene around 12 
months ago as to the possibility of obtaining permission to be allowed the use of 
grass land at the top of the Brindley estate, to make it into a fenced play area for 
local children to be able to play ball games etc. and to take some pressure off the 
tenants and residents in the area. They therefore asked why it was taking so long 
for Councillor Scott to give their community a definite yes or no to the request? 

  
 The questioner then stated that Councillor Scott had told the TARA that the 

Council had determined the land was to be handed to the parks and recreation 
department and that there would be allotments allowed on the land. A notice had 
been displayed some months ago that soil samples were to be taken. However, 
this had not been done so far and the TARA asked why this was the case? 

  
 Finally the TARA stated that they needed to know if they could move forward with 

further consultation and funding research or did Councillor Scott think that if there 
were enough delays all the local children will have grown up and there will no 
longer be a need for a play area? 
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 In the absence of Councillor Scott, Councillor Harry Harpham, Deputy Leader and 
Cabinet Member for Homes and Neighbourhoods commented that the TARA had 
mentioned the issue to him when he had met them over a separate issue around 
two and a half years ago. However, he did not have detailed knowledge of the 
issue concerned. He would therefore ensure that the questions were forwarded on 
to Councillor Scott and a response would be provided within 7 days. If it appeared 
resolved and all that was required was the signed agreement he would liaise with 
Councillor Scott to move things forward. 

  
5.2 Public Question in respect of Faith Schools 
  
 Mr Nigel Slack commented that he had been surprised to hear Councillor Jackie 

Drayton, Cabinet Member for Children, Young People and Families, defending the 
decision to hand over 2000 pupils to a Christian Sect in Tinsley/Darnall as a 
choice of the community. He therefore asked is the Council, noting the reaction 
seen from some Members at the Full Council Meeting, still of the opinion that they 
should go with a ‘faith’ private school for Sheffield’s children rather than the 
slightly less obnoxious secular private schools that are out there? 

  
 Mr Slack also asked, in addition to clarify the matter of community choice, can 

details be published of the meetings that took place, the numbers of the 
community involved, what organisations, if any were influential in the decision and 
any minutes that were available? 

  
 In response, Councillor Jackie Drayton commented that she found the words of Mr 

Slack’s question interesting, specifically the statement that she had defended the 
decision to hand over the new school to a Christian Sect. She had not said that. 
She had said clearly at the Council Meeting that she did not recognise the Oasis 
Mr Slack described as the Oasis she knew. The Oasis Charter which was 
published on their website stated that ‘They would provide an inclusive service to 
our community by: (1) serving and respecting all people regardless of their 
gender, marital status, race, ethnic origin, religion, age, sexual orientation or 
physical and mental capability, (2) acknowledging the freedom of people of all 
faiths or none both to hold and to express their beliefs and convictions respectfully 
and freely, within the limits of the UK law, (3) never imposing our Christian faith or 
belief on others, (4) developing partnerships with other churches, voluntary 
groups, statutory agencies and local government wherever appropriate in order to 
create an effective, integrated service for our clients avoiding unnecessary 
duplication of resources and (5) providing and publicising regular consultation and 
reporting forums to client groups and the wider community regarding the effective 
development and delivery of our work and our responsiveness to their actual 
needs. 

  
 Councillor Drayton had asked Oasis to provide a statement to respond to Mr 

Slack’s question and she then read this out. It stated that: ‘Oasis is a charity 
inspired by the Christian values of inclusion, equality and hope for all. We do not 
recruit either staff or students on the basis of faith. Furthermore we work in 
diverse communities across the country, partnering with people of all faith and 
none to deliver first-class education and services for the entire community. Each 
Oasis academy operates a mainstream curriculum and does not attempt to 
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enforce any belief system onto staff and students. Even the most superficial 
examination of any of our academies would reveal this. Oasis is excited about 
working with Sheffield Council to establish a school that will meet the educational 
needs of local young people and play an active role in its local community.’ 

  
 Councillor Drayton emphasised that she would not support any indoctrination of 

any kind in any school across the City. She welcomed the fact that the City had a 
new school in the Don Valley area in a community which much needed one. It was 
a Government requirement that all new schools had to become academies. The 
Department for Education decided the trust who would be a partner in the new 
school. The Council had a preferred list of sponsors. They had been interviews by 
community representatives, teachers, union representatives, pupils as well as 
officers. All of them believed that Oasis was a good and suitable organisation to 
come to Sheffield. 

  
5.3 Public Question in respect of Public Question Time at Full Council 
  
 Mr Nigel Slack referred to the last meeting of Full Council, held on 2 July 2014, 

which had the TV press in attendance. He commented that, in his opinion, it was 
notable that there were two questions from the public gallery that appeared to 
intentionally provide for good news responses from Cabinet Members. Mr Slack 
was not averse to good news about the City being spread around. However, if the 
use of public questions to achieve this became a matter of course it would 
undermine the reputation and respect that some held for this increasingly 
important facility for holding the Council to account in the public arena. Mr Slack 
therefore asked if Cabinet wished to comment on this? 

  
 Councillor Harry Harpham responded that sometimes people did come to Council 

meetings to praise things that the Council does. It was lucky that on the occasion 
referred to by Mr Slack two individuals had come along to praise the Council. 
Politicians were open to criticism of decisions but also to praise for the decisions 
they make. 

  
5.4 Public Question in respect of Elections 
  
 Vicky Seddon, representing Sheffield for Democracy, commented that Sheffield 

City Council currently chose to hold elections for local Councillors for each year of 
three years, electing one Councillor for each ward each year followed by a ‘fallow’ 
year. An alternative would be to hold an all-out election every four years. This 
would mean one process rather than three. Ms. Seddon understood that this had 
been discussed internally and rejected, but without to her knowledge any public 
consultation. She therefore asked what the cost of holding the annual local 
election was and what would be the saving over a four-year period of moving to 
an all-out local election once in every four years?  

  
 Councillor Harpham commented that he had seen a breakdown of costs of holding 

all out elections every four years as opposed to the current system and he would 
ensure that these were sent to Ms. Seddon. All Cabinet Members were also 
suffering from the cuts as citizens of the City as they all used Council services. 
Councillors had turned down rises in allowances recommended by an 
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independent body as they believed it was important to show the City that they 
were taking part of the burden. There was no Cabinet Member in post for the 
money.  

  
 There had been differences of opinion as to how often the Council should hold 

local elections. Councillor Harpham was still not definite in his mind which was the 
best option and had changed his mind on the matter. Democracy was critical and 
it was important to get the best democratic mandate rather than the cheapest 
option. Before the upcoming boundary changes are implemented there would be a 
discussion as to the best system. The last debate had taken place wo years ago 
and there did not seem to be a big support for change. This was the first time it 
had been raised at a Council meeting. 

  
5.5 Public Questions in relation to Questions asked at previous Council Meetings 
  
 Mr Martin Brighton asked three questions in relation to questions asked at 

previous Council meetings. Councillor Harpham commented that he had nothing 
further to add to the responses provided at those meetings. 

  
5.6 Public Question in respect of Batemoor TARA 
  
 Mr Martin Brighton asked if the Council would provide the evidence to 

demonstrate that it had complied with Article 6 of the European Convention of 
Human Rights in respect of its actions against Batemoor New TARA? 

  
 Councillor Harry Harpham responded that he had stated on numerous occasions 

the Council had done everything legally in derecognising the Batemoor TARA as 
didn’t meet its Recognition Policy. 

  
5.7 Public Question in respect of Recognition Policy 
  
 Mr Martin Brighton stated that the Council had still to explain how an Elected 

Member was able to announce, in a recorded meeting available on You Tube, the 
outcome of the Recognition Policy Review six months before the issue was even 
an agenda item before the Review Group. For this to have happened Mr Brighton 
believed that there must have already been in place some documents outlining, 
however tentatively, the Council’s decided final outcome of the Recognition Policy 
Review Group, not least at policy level. Mr Brighton therefore asked would the 
Council now please provide those documents. 

  
 Councillor Harry Harpham commented that he had answered this question at a 

number of past Council meetings including Cabinet and Full Council and no such 
documents exist. 

 
6.  
 

ITEMS CALLED-IN FOR SCRUTINY 
 

6.1 There were no items called-in for Scrutiny. 
 
7.  
 

RETIREMENT OF STAFF 
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 The Chief Executive submitted a report on Council staff retirements.  
  
 RESOLVED: That this Cabinet :-  
  
 (a) places on record its appreciation of the valuable services rendered to the City 

Council by the following staff in the Portfolios below:- 
  
 Name Post Years’ Service 
    
 Children, Young People and Families  
    
 

John Bainbridge 
Headteacher, Limpsfield Junior 
School 46 

    
 Janet Brammer Social Worker 28 
    
 

Christine Case 
AEN Team Leader, Forge 
Valley School 43 

    
 

Susan Crookes 
Business Support Officer, 
Marlcliffe Primary School 22 

    
 

Josephine Haslam 
Supervisory Assistant, Sacred 
Heart Catholic Primary School 26 

    
 

Hilary Haynes 
Assistant Headteacher, 
Beighton Nursery Infant School 35 

    
 

Loraine Musgrove 
Teacher, Ecclesall CE Junior 
School 21 

    
 

Lynda Ord 

Learning Support and SEN Co-
ordinator, King Edward VII 
School 39 

    
 

Sue Pilkiw 
Headteacher, Sacred Heart 
Catholic Primary School 31 

    
 

Paul Reaney 
Teacher, Wybourn Community 
Primary and Nursery School 44 

    
 

Maria Schofield 

Teaching Assistant Level 3, St 
Theresa’s Catholic Primary 
School 26 

    
 

Gillian Stallard 
Teacher, Grenoside Primary 
School 23 

    
 

Susan Thwaites 
Teacher, Holgate Meadows 
Community School 37 
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 Patricia White Residential Homes Manager  28 
    
 Communities  
    
 Graham Banks Senior Practitioner 33 
    
 Simon Egginton Advance Practitioner 36 
    
 Christine Lomas Team Manager 30 
    
 Helen Webb Team Manager 28 
    
 Place   
    
 Robert Deveaux Senior Environmental Services 

Officer 31 
    
 Michael Roberts  Business Officer 28 
    
 Trevor Thorn Principal Planning Officer 40 
    
 Resources   
    
 Laurence Green Service Delivery Manager 25 
    
 Ann Rogers Assistant Finance Manager 39 
  
 (b) extends to them its best wishes for the future and a long and happy retirement; 

and 
  
 (c) directs that an appropriate extract of this resolution under the Common Seal of 

the Council be forwarded to them. 
 
8.  
 

SHEFFIELD NEW RETAIL QUARTER - STEPS TOWARDS DELIVERY 
 

8.1 The Executive Director, Place submitted a report in relation to the New Retail 
Quarter and steps towards its delivery. 

  
8.2 RESOLVED: That Cabinet:- 
  
 (a) notes the decision of the Leader, taken on 6 June 2014, to approve a 

strategy for delivery of a new retail quarter for Sheffield City Centre; 
   
 (b) delegates authority to the Executive Director, Place, in consultation with the 

Executive Director, Resources, Director of Commercial Services, Director of 
Capital and Major Projects and Director of Legal and Governance to agree 
the procurement strategy to seek a development/investor partner for 
delivery of the New Retail Quarter; 
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 (c) subject to complying with the Council’s capital approvals processes, 
delegates authority to the Executive Director, Place, in consultation with the 
Cabinet Member for Business, Skills and Development, the Executive 
Director, Resources, Director of Commercial Services, Director of Capital 
and Major Projects and Director of Legal and Governance to negotiate and 
award contracts following the procurement process; 

   
 (d) subject to complying with the Council’s normal budget processes and 

financial regulations, delegates authority to the Executive Director, 
Resources, in consultation with the Executive Director, Place to borrow, 
based on the Tax Incremental Financing income streams and to make other 
investment to support the costs of delivering the New Retail Quarter; 

   
 (e) notes the decision of Cabinet on 1 August 2012 to authorise the creation of 

a Sheffield Investment Fund and to note the proposal in the report as to the 
proposals of using such a fund for regeneration of the City Centre; 

   
 (f) delegates authority to the Executive Director, Resources, in consultation 

with the Cabinet Member for Business, Skills and Development and the 
Executive Director, Place to place any surplus Tax Incremental Finance 
funding, income and investment returns from the New Retail Quarter into a 
Sheffield City Centre Investment Fund; and 

   
 (g) delegates authority to the Executive Director, Place, in consultation with the 

Cabinet Member for Business, Skills and Development, the Executive 
Director, Resources, Director of Commercial Services, Director of Capital 
and Major Projects and Director of Legal and Governance to take such 
steps considered appropriate to achieve the outcomes in the report 
including; 

   
  (i) to negotiate, agree and complete legal agreements; 
  (ii) to set up a separate legal entity special purpose vehicle either as a 

Sheffield City Council wholly owned entity or by way of a joint venture 
with developer/investor partners; and 

  (iii) to determine any terms on which property assets may be transferred 
to a special purpose vehicle. 

   
8.3 Reasons for Decision 
  
8.3.1 To provide the way forward for the delivery of the New Retail Quarter. 
  
8.3.2 It is proposed through the Capital Programme Approval process that the Council 

establishes the procurement of a new development partner and creates the 
Sheffield City Centre Investment Fund to help progress the priorities of the 
Corporate Plan. 

  
8.4 Alternatives Considered and Rejected 
  
8.4.1 There were no alternative options presented in the report. 
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9.  
 

MONTH 1 CAPITAL PROGRAMME APPROVALS 
 

9.1 The Executive Director, Resources submitted a report seeking approval for two 
additions to the 2014/15 Capital Programme and the approval of two procurement 
strategies for the delivery of projects in the programme. 

  
9.2 RESOLVED: That Cabinet:- 
  
 (a) approves the proposed additions and variations to the Capital Programme, 

listed in Appendix 1, including the associated procurement strategies and 
delegates authority to the Director of Commercial Services to award the 
necessary contracts following stage approval by Capital Programme Group; 

   
 (b) notes that there had been no exercises of delegated authority to vary 

capital expenditure this month; and 
   
 (c) notes that there had been no approvals under the emergency provisions. 
   
9.3 Reasons for Decision 
  
9.3.1 The proposed changes to the Capital Programme will improve the services to the 

people of Sheffield. 
  
9.3.2 To formally record changes to the Capital Programme and gain Member approval 

for changes in line with Financial Regulations and to reset the Capital Programme 
in line with latest information. 

  
9.4 Alternatives Considered and Rejected 
  
9.4.1 A number of alternative courses of action are considered as part of the process 

undertaken by Officers before decisions are recommended to Members. The 
recommendations made to Members represent what Officers believe to be the 
best options available to the Council, in line with Council priorities, given the 
constraints on funding and the use to which funding is put within the Revenue 
Budget and Capital Programme. 

  
 
10.  
 

RESPONSE TO THE ECONOMIC AND ENVIRONMENTAL WELLBEING 
SCRUTINY AND POLICY DEVELOPMENT COMMITTEE CYCLING INQUIRY 
REPORT 
 

10.1 The Executive Director, Place submitted a report setting out the response to the 
vision, strategy and the 19 recommendations proposed by the Economic and 
Environmental Wellbeing Scrutiny and Policy Development Committee’s Cycling 
Inquiry report from the Cabinet Member for Business, Skills and Development. 

  
10.2 RESOLVED: That Cabinet:- 
  
 (a) endorses the response to the Economic and Environmental Wellbeing 
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Scrutiny and Policy Development Committee’s Cycling Inquiry report from 
the Cabinet Member for Business, Skills and Development; 

   
 (b) agrees that the vision for Cycling should be incorporated into the Council’s 

overall vision for Excellent Transport in Sheffield and the recommendations 
implemented as proposed;  

   
 (c) requests that an updated Sheffield Cycle Action Plan, plan of the strategic 

cycle network and delivery plan be brought back to Cabinet in June 2015 
along with a progress report on delivery of the Cycling Inquiry Report 
recommendations, subject to identification of resources to produce it; and 

   
 (d) requests that a letter be sent to the Scrutiny and Policy Development 

Committee thanking them for their work in undertaking the inquiry and the 
final recommendations which are supported by Cabinet. 

   
10.3 Reasons for Decision 
  
10.3.1 The report sets out the response to the vision, strategy and the 19 

recommendations proposed by the Economic and Environmental Wellbeing 
Scrutiny and Policy Development Committee’s Cycling Inquiry report from the 
Cabinet Member for Business, Skills and Development. 

  
10.3.2 In order to deliver a number of the recommendations it is proposed that a 

refreshed Sheffield Cycle Action Plan with a plan of the strategic cycle network 
and delivery plan is produced and brought to Cabinet for endorsement. At this 
time it would also be appropriate to update Cabinet on the progress being made 
in delivering the Cycle Inquiry recommendations. 

  
10.4 Alternatives Considered and Rejected 
  
10.4.1 An alternative option would have been to not support or implement the vision or 

recommendations of the Committee’s Cycling Inquiry report. The Committee 
spent a lot of time reviewing evidence and engaging with members of the public 
and organisations and as such have produced a set of recommendations which 
should improve the opportunities for cycling in Sheffield. 

  
10.4.2 Another alternative option would be to support the recommendations but not 

produce a refreshed Sheffield Cycle Action Plan, plan of the strategic cycle 
network and delivery plan or incorporate the vision into the Council’s Vision for 
Excellent Transport in Sheffield. However, this would not result in a coherent 
approach or enable Cabinet to approve specific actions and associated spend for 
delivery of the recommendations. 
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